TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

August 10, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Ruth Hook, Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Roger Hadlock, Mark Burger, Sheri Clifford 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported the deep culvert on Archertown Road has been replaced.  During ditching along Archertown Road he discovered another culvert requiring replacement prior to paving.  He has a culvert available in inventory and plans to replace the culvert on August 11th.  Once the culvert is completed Hadlock requested authorization to request sealed bids for paving, he has already spoken with the three local paving companies.

Cooley discussed the purchasing policy and following proper procedure.  She suggested he draft the scope of work and review it with his Board Rep., John Adams prior to the Board’s approval.

Hadlock stated the highway department is running behind schedule due to the spending freeze, but roadside mowing will be done the end of this month or just after Labor Day.

Smith asked if the old town mower had been sold, what was the final rental cost of the excavator and if Hadlock went through proper bidding for purchase of gravel.  Hadlock answered that the old town mower has not been sold, he is still in negotiations regarding the rental of the excavator and when gravel is needed it is purchased through the closest supplier where work is being done.

Smith pointed out that Michael Dyke assisted the highway department for a few weeks, and he was driving one of the highway trucks but does not hold a CDL license.  Hadlock discovered this during Dyke’s time helping the department and assured the Board that Dyke only drove a short distance on town roads and spent the remainder of his time running the excavator.  Hadlock stated he will be better prepared in the future with temporary help and what is required.

Cooley read a memo from Chief Kilmer formally recognizing the following people who graciously volunteered their time to assist with Charlie Waterbury’s funeral service.

Terry Martin, Sarah Schwaegler, Eva Daniels, Michael Galli, Carl Schmidt, Robb Day, Caleb Day, Cora Day, Ann Green, Leslie Butman, Ted Cooley, Elizabeth Pozniak & Jake Beck.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported the survey of the Roger’s House property was complete and the map will be received shortly.  Smith stated the carriage shed has been cleaned, however the mowing of the property has not been done recently.
Cooley stated she continues to work on the Preservation Easement for the Roger’s House and will send the Board an updated draft for review prior to the next meeting.

Engineering Study:  

Smith stated he contacted other engineers per John Adams request and received a proposal from Tim Schaal.  Cooley asked about the invoice from DeWolfe Engineering Associates (Chris Temple) for $590.30 for structural Investigation, Engineering and Mileage.  Smith explained that he asked Mr. Temple to review the town office prior to reviewing the purchasing policy requirements.  Smith did receive, via email, a proposal from DeWolfe Engineer, but did not have a written proposal from Tim Schaal with him for this meeting.

Smith reported the Energy Committee meeting was not well attended, but the few committee members present discussed gathering information for residents regarding a fuel buying club to save money on heating expenses.

Vital Communities has begun to develop a tool kit with energy news and information for Orford on alternative energy and what energy sources would be most helpful to this area.

Hook and Smith, speaking for the Fire Corporation, stated the Corporation is willing to consider an area on the south side of the fire station as a possible park and ride area.

Cooley reported the Conservation Commission received notice the only area with elevated e-coli levels is on Dublin Road.  Cooley asked Smith to update the e-coli notices that he had posted and she would update the notices that she posted.
Mason Pond Project completion celebration will be held in conjunction with the Orford Day festivities.
Cooley stated that the Natural Resources update is underway and they will incorporate the Hazard Mitigation Plan into the report.

III. New Business
Cooley made Smith aware of scheduling items for the next few months.  The primary will be taking place on September 13th.  The Board is responsible for preparing the Niles Room for voting and one member must be present during that day.  The MS-1 form will be finalized at the next meeting for the September 1, 2016 deadline for setting the tax rate.  Also at the next meeting Cooley will submit an updated draft of the Employee Handbook and employee evaluations will be scheduled.

Smith stated that he felt that the Highway Department should have done more with regards to Charlie Waterbury’s funeral.  Smith also felt Chief Kilmer should not have submitted working hours for the day of the funeral, he thought the Chief should have been there out of respect for Waterbury.  Justin Adams voiced that he and others in town were also surprised that Chief Kilmer was paid for that time.

Burger reported on the Citizens of Rivendell Committee.  At present there are eighteen interested participants and a letter has been sent to Dr. Harris, superintendent, and copied to both New Hampshire and Vermont Department of Education.  Dr. Harris has responded that he has reached out to both Departments of Education and is interested in assisting in any way possible to go forward.
Justin Adams complained about the mowing stating that he mowed the common and fire station prior to funeral services for Charlie Waterbury.  Adams asked Cooley why this was not being done per contract.  Cooley stated that if Adams wanted something specific addressed he would need to make a request to be on the next agenda so proper research can be done and also have proper representation available.

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of July 21, 2016 were approved as amended.

The minutes of July 24, 2016 were approved as amended.

The minutes of July 25, 2016 were approved as amended.

The minutes of July 27, 2016 were approved as amended.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:00 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
